Key Findings

FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION

• Chinese Communist Party General Secretary and President Xi Jinping stressed the importance of influencing global public opinion this past year in advance of the Party's centenary in July 2021 and in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. The Party and government leveraged an international media infrastructure to spread positive propaganda about the Party and reduce criticism of senior officials. News and research reports this past year also examined the widespread dissemination of government and Party propaganda and disinformation via social media platforms within China and internationally, including content related to COVID-19.

• Party control of China Global Television Network (CGTN) a satellite arm of China's Party- and state-run broadcaster China Central Television (CCTV)—and the lack of independent editorial responsibility over CGTN's material were central to the decision in February 2021 by the Office of Communications (Ofcom), the United Kingdom television regulator, to revoke CGTN's license-holder permission to broadcast in the U.K.

• Reporters Without Borders' World Press Freedom Index continued to rank China among the worst countries for press freedom in the world—177 out of 180 for the third year in a row. Chinese laws and regulations restrict the space in which domestic journalists and media outlets may report the news, overseen by a system of censorship implemented by various Party and government agencies. The Cyberspace Administration of China has a leading role in regulatory efforts; this past year, it revised provisions on social media use that targeted citizen journalists and "self-media," the proliferation of which the government has labeled "chaotic."

• The government has expelled—or effectively expelled through visa renewal denials and harassment—at least 20 foreign journalists since August 2019. Those who remain, according to a BBC reporter, face "the grim reality of reporting from China," which includes official harassment, physical obstruction, surveillance, and discrediting.

• Chinese authorities continued to arbitrarily detain, and in some cases try and sentence, Chinese citizens for speech and expression protected by international human rights standards. In December 2020, authorities in Shanghai municipality sentenced citizen journalist **Zhang Zhan** to four years in prison because of her video reports in February 2020 from Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, the epicenter of the COVID-19 outbreak. In another case, as part of a nationwide crackdown that started in 2019, authorities reportedly detained dozens of teenagers and individuals in their twenties in connection with the website Esu Wiki, on which a photo had been posted of Xi Mingze, daughter of Xi Jinping. Authorities sentenced 24 of them to prison terms, the longest of which was the 14-year sentence given to **Niu Tengyu**. • The international non-governmental organization Freedom House ranked China as the "worst abuser of internet freedom for the sixth consecutive year" in its 2020 internet freedom assessment. This past year, the Chinese government counteracted the rising popularity of audio files and audio-only platforms that had created openings for speech and cross-border conversation. China's first-ever five-year plan (2020–2025) for the "rule of law" likely will entail even more regulatory measures in information technology, which an observer suggested may be aimed at positioning China as a leading voice in international digital law rulemaking.

Findings

• Chinese Communist Party General Secretary and President Xi Jinping stressed the importance of influencing global public opinion this past year in advance of the Party's centenary in July 2021 and in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. The Party and government leveraged an international media infrastructure to spread positive propaganda about the Party and reduce criticism of senior officials. News and research reports this past year also examined the widespread dissemination of government and Party propaganda and disinformation via social media platforms within China and internationally, including content related to COVID-19.

• Party control of China Global Television Network (CGTN) a satellite arm of China's Party- and state-run broadcaster China Central Television (CCTV)—and the lack of independent editorial responsibility over CGTN's material were central to the decision in February 2021 by the Office of Communications (Ofcom), the United Kingdom television regulator, to revoke CGTN's license-holder permission to broadcast in the U.K.

• Reporters Without Borders' World Press Freedom Index continued to rank China among the worst countries for press freedom in the world—177 out of 180 for the third year in a row. Chinese laws and regulations restrict the space in which domestic journalists and media outlets may report the news, overseen by a system of censorship implemented by various Party and government agencies. The Cyberspace Administration of China has a leading role in regulatory efforts; this past year, it revised provisions on social media use that targeted citizen journalists and "self-media," the proliferation of which the government has labeled "chaotic."

• The government has expelled—or effectively expelled through visa renewal denials and harassment—at least 20 foreign journalists since August 2019. Those who remain, according to a BBC reporter, face "the grim reality of reporting from China," which includes official harassment, physical obstruction, surveillance, and discrediting.

• Chinese authorities continued to arbitrarily detain, and in some cases try and sentence, Chinese citizens for speech and expression protected by international human rights standards. In December 2020, authorities in Shanghai municipality sentenced citizen journalist **Zhang Zhan** to four years in prison because of her video reports in February 2020 from Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, the epicenter of the COVID-19 outbreak. In another case, as part of a nationwide crackdown that started in 2019, authorities reportedly detained dozens of teenagers and individuals in their twenties in connection with the website Esu Wiki, on which a photo had been posted of Xi Mingze, daughter of Xi Jinping. Authorities sentenced 24 of them to prison terms, the longest of which was the 14-year sentence given to **Niu Tengyu**. • The international non-governmental organization Freedom House ranked China as the "worst abuser of internet freedom assessment. This past year, the Chinese government counteracted the rising popularity of audio files and audio-only platforms that had created openings for speech and cross-border conversation. China's first-ever five-year plan (2020–2025) for the "rule of law" likely will entail even more regulatory measures in information technology, which an observer suggested may be aimed at positioning China as a leading voice in international digital law rulemaking.

Recommendations

Members of the U.S. Congress and Administration officials are encouraged to:

• Give greater public expression, including at the highest levels of the U.S. Government, to the issue of press freedom in China, condemning the harassment and detention of both domestic and foreign journalists; the denial, threat of denial, or delay of visas for foreign journalists; and the censorship of foreign media websites. Consistently link press freedom to U.S. interests, noting that censorship and restrictions on journalists and media websites prevent the free flow of information on issues of public concern, including public health and environmental crises, and food safety, and act as trade barriers for foreign companies attempting to access the Chinese market.

• Call on the International Olympic Committee (IOC) to make public the "assurances" on human rights it received from Chinese authorities as regards its role as host of the Winter Olympics in Beijing in February 2022. Given the Chinese government's lack of compliance with its stated promises regarding free press when it hosted the Summer 2008 Olympics, and urge that the IOC work with international journalist associations to establish an independent mechanism to monitor journalists' in-country and online access during the Games, and give real-time reports to the public on rights violations and censorship.

• Increase media literacy of U.S. citizens with regard to Chinese state-sponsored propaganda, censorship, and disinformation, including greater support and funding to graduate-level area studies programs and language study. Provide forums for scholars, civil society advocates, and journalists to discuss and disseminate "best practices" in Chinese media literacy, including developing online tools that protect the digital communications of students and scholars, and activists and journalists.

[•] Urge Chinese officials to end the unlawful detention and official harassment of Chinese rights advocates, lawyers, and journalists subjected to reprisal for exercising their right to freedom of expression. Call on officials to release or confirm the release of individuals detained or imprisoned for exercising freedom of expression, such as Cai Wei, Chen Jieren, Chen Mei, Chen Qiushi, Ding Jiaxi, Fang Bin, Geng Xiaonan, Huang Qi, Ke Chengbing, Li Xinde, Niu Tengyu, Wei Zhili, Xu Zhiyong, Zhang Zhan, Yang Zhengjun, and other political prisoners mentioned in this Report and documented in the Commission's Political Prisoner Database.

Party Control of the Media

AMPLIFYING THE PARTY'S STORY INTERNATIONALLY

In the months before the Chinese Communist Party's centenary in July 2021 and following a period of more than one year during which the Chinese government expelled (or effectively expelled) approximately 18 foreign journalists,¹ Chinese officials and Partyand state-run media outlets endorsed the late American journalist Edgar Snow (1905–1972) as a model foreign journalist.² Little was known internationally about the Party when Snow wrote about Mao Zedong and the Party in his 1937 book Red Star Over China, and the book's positive portrayals have been ascribed to the significant editorial input of Snow's Party liaisons and Mao himself.³ State media's multiple references to Edgar Snow nearly 85 years after Red Star's publication correspond to what Freedom House media expert Sarah Cook has described as the Chinese leadership's strategic focus on "influenc[ing] public debate and media coverage about China outside of the country "4 A June 2020 report from the International Federation of Journalists (IFJ) adds to Cook's research, documenting the Chinese government's efforts for at least a decade to influence the news about China through worldwide outreach to journalist associations and media outlets, content produced solely by or jointly with official Chinese outlets, study tours and training in China for members of national journalist associations, and the building of an external media infrastructure.⁵ In a follow-on study from May 2021 that looked at China's efforts to produce a worldwide story favorable to China about the COVID-19 pandemic, IFJ reported various ways in which this external media infrastructure had been activated.⁶ Sinopsis, a Prague-based project that analyzes political developments in China, previously reported on the Chinese government's outreach since 2014 to foreign media outlets and journalists in order to generate favorable publicity in the countries participating in China's Belt and Road Initiative.⁷ News and research reports this past year examined the widespread dissemination of government and Party propaganda and disinformation via social media platforms within China and internationally, including content related to COVID-19.8

Party General Secretary and Chinese President Xi Jinping's May 2021 speech to the Party Central Committee Political Bureau (Politburo) addressed international communications efforts, briefly mentioning stratagems that have been in place since the 18th Party Congress in October 2012 to present the Party's perspective on Chinese development.⁹ He urged redoubling the work to "strengthen the Chinese Communist Party's propaganda and its interpretation to make foreign peoples aware of the Chinese Communist Party's genuine struggle to achieve happiness and prosperity for the Chinese people, and to understand that the Chinese Communist Party is capable, Marxism is effective, and socialism with Chinese characteristics is good."¹⁰ Xi spoke of making use of high-level experts, international forums, and mainstream foreign media outlets as a platform and channel for such international

communications.¹¹ Yet he omitted discussion of press freedom or the responsibility of journalists to report news accurately in the interests of the Chinese people and international community.¹²

U.K. Ofcom Revokes CGTN Broadcast License

Party control of China Global Television Network (CGTN)—a satellite arm of China's Party- and state-run broadcaster China Central Television (CCTV)¹³—and the resulting lack of independent editorial responsibility over CGTN's material were central to the decision in February 2021 by the Office of Communications (Ofcom), the United Kingdom television regulator, to revoke CGTN's license-holder permission to broadcast in the U.K.14 Ofcom's action was prompted by formal complaints that CGTN had aired forced confessions in politically motivated cases.¹⁵ Ofcom rejected a subsequent application to transfer the license to the China Global Television Network Corporation (CGTNC) on the basis that ". . . we consider that CGTNC would be disqualified from holding a licence, as it is controlled by a body which is ultimately controlled by the Chinese Communist Party."¹⁶ In March 2021, Ofcom also fined CGTN for airing the confessions of Gui Minhai, a Swedish national, and Simon Cheng Man Kit, a Hong Kong resident who had worked at the British consulate in Hong Kong.¹⁷ With French broadcast regulations less restrictive, however, CGTN broadcasts continued to be accessible to U.K. viewers,18 including broadcasts that contained allegedly coerced statements.¹⁹ In March, for example, CGTN Français broadcast an interview with a young Uyghur girl in China-who was allegedly interviewed under duress and reportedly without obtaining her guardian's consentduring which the broadcast accused her Australia-based father of abandonment.²⁰ [For more information about the plight of the Uyghur community in China, see Section IV—Xinjiang.]

REINFORCING PARTY GUIDANCE OVER NEWS MEDIA PLATFORMS AND JOURNALISTS

Reporters Without Borders' 2021 World Press Freedom Index ranked China the fourth worst country in the world for press freedom (177 out of 180) for the third year in a row.²¹ Article 35 of China's Constitution guarantees that Chinese citizens "enjoy . . . freedom of the press," along with other expression-related rights,²² yet Chinese laws and regulations restrict the space in which domestic journalists and media outlets may exercise those freedoms.²³ The Chinese Communist Party historically designated the news media as its "mouthpiece," providing the Party's version of the news and "guiding" public opinion.²⁴ While a period of looser restrictions in the 1990s and 2000s in China saw the rise of more market-oriented news outlets ²⁵ and influential investigative journalism,²⁶ Xi Jinping's ascension to Communist Party General Secretary and Chinese President in October 2012 and March 2013, respectively, saw a renewed focus on journalists' ideological alignment with and loyalty to Party principles ²⁷ articulated in Xi's 2016 comment that the media "must be surnamed Party."²⁸

This past year, Chinese authorities continued to take regulatory measures to restrict social media accounts that provide news and public information.²⁹ Newly amended provisions for social media

account users, released in January 2021 by the Cyberspace Administration of China,³⁰ purportedly aim to curtail the spread of false information.³¹ Yet the provisions target the proliferation of citizen journalism 32 and "self-media" (*zi meiti*) 33 —the latter of which state media has described as "chaotic" 34 —by requiring that users of independent social media accounts that publish news or public information have the relevant certification to allow them to report on the news.³⁵ David Bandurski, director of the Hong Kong-based China Media Project, observed that "[c]leansing the 'self-media' space, restraining sensitive information and dissenting views, is not sufficient on its own. The way must be cleared for the domi-nance of CCP-led public opinion."³⁶ Domestic journalists' use of social media has long been a focus of regulation; in 2014, news regulators placed restrictions on journalists' and news organizations' use of social media accounts, attempting to rein in journalists' use of these accounts to publish reports and articles that had been censored or would have been censored by news organizations.³⁷ In January 2021, the National Press and Publication Administration added a review of journalist social media usage between December 2, 2019, and January 1, 2021, to journalists' annual press certification.³⁸ The review thus created a basis to refuse certification to journalists who had used personal social media accounts for alleged unauthorized news reporting; it also "effectively extended official editorial controls from journalists' places of employment to their personal accounts," according to experts.39

Official editorial controls in the form of censorship directives from the Cyberspace Administration of China, the Central Propaganda Department, and government entities⁴⁰ restrict coverage to "authoritative" content, such as information circulated by the state media agency Xinhua.⁴¹ Leaked directives from the past year, made available and translated by the U.S.-based web portal China Digital Times, demonstrate political sensitivities and a will to control issues that might foster criticism of the Party and government, such as the handling of the COVID-19 outbreak, economic recovery, implementation of rural policies that have led to home demolitions, and the U.S. presidential election.⁴²

Harassment and Criminal Detention of Citizen Journalists

China continued to detain the highest number of journalists in the world in 2020, according to the international advocacy group Committee to Protect Journalists (CPJ).⁴³ Many of the detained Chinese journalists on CPJ's list are considered "citizen journalists" in that some are non-professional or former journalists who document developments outside of the state- and Party-run news system.⁴⁴ Citizen journalists in China have challenged official narratives ⁴⁵ and censorship by monitoring and reporting on the conditions of ethnic minority groups,⁴⁶ religious belief,⁴⁷ labor protests, occupational health,⁴⁸ and rights defense activities.⁴⁹ Some new and ongoing cases of concern from the Commission's 2021 reporting year include the following:

• For reporting on COVID-19.⁵⁰ Authorities in Shanghai municipality sentenced **Zhang Zhan** on December 28, 2020, to four years in prison for "picking quarrels and provoking

trouble" in connection with videos she took in February 2020, which showed conditions in the COVID-19 epicenter of Wuhan municipality, Hubei province.⁵¹ Other cases of individuals detained for reporting on COVID-19 include **Fang Bin**, who was held in incommunicado detention, likely in Wuhan;⁵² Chen **Qiushi**, who was restricted to his parents' home and environs in Qingdao municipality, Shandong province;⁵³ and Chen Mei and Cai Wei, who were tried on May 11, 2021, by the Chaoyang District People's Court in Beijing municipality on the charge of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble."⁵⁴

• For reporting on anticorruption. On January 7, 2021, the Pizhou Municipal People's Court in Xuzhou municipality, Jiangsu province, sentenced **Li Xinde** to five years in prison and his son, **Li Chao**, to one year in prison on the charge of "illegal business activity," in connection with Li Xinde's watch-dog journalism website China Public Opinion Supervision Net.⁵⁵

• For reporting on a variety of rights defense activities. Despite a need for medical parole due to advanced liver disease and other serious health conditions,⁵⁶ Huang Qi, founder of the human rights monitoring website 64 Tianwang,⁵⁷ continued to serve a 12-year sentence in Bazhong Prison in Bazhong municipality, Sichuan province, on the charges of "stealing, spying, purchasing, and illegally providing state secrets for overseas entities" and "intentionally disclosing state secrets."⁵⁸ Wei Zhili, Ke Chengbing, and Yang Zhengjun of the website iLabour have been in pretrial detention since early 2019 on the charge of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble."⁵⁹ Authorities harassed labor rights monitor Lu Yuyu following his release from prison in Yunnan province in June 2020, and forced him to leave Guangdong province, where he had been residing.⁶⁰

Foreign Journalists and "The Grim Reality of Reporting from China Today"

The Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (FCCC) 2020 annual work survey and other reports during this past year highlighted the challenges facing independent foreign journalists and media outlets in providing accurate information on China from within China.⁶¹ In spite of these challenges, international correspondents, with their media outlets, were recognized for outstanding reporting on China this past year, including several recipients of and finalists for the Pulitzer Prize in Journalism.⁶² In addition to an unprecedented number of journalist expulsions in 2020, the FCCC documented visa restrictions and denials, digital and human surveillance of foreign correspondents, intimidation of Chinese nationals who work as news assistants for foreign media outlets, harassment of interviewees, and restrictions on access to areas where some ethnic minority groups reside.⁶³

• Forced departures. Starting with the effective expulsion of a Wall Street Journal reporter from China in August 2019,⁶⁴ the government has expelled or effectively expelled through visa controls ⁶⁵ and harassment more than 20 foreign journal-

ists.⁶⁶ COVID-19 was cited as the reason for denial of entry or access for some reporters.⁶⁷ The Chinese government also justified some visa non-renewals for U.S. citizens as a retaliatory response to the treatment of Chinese journalists in the United States.⁶⁸ In some cases, foreign journalists pointed to worsening bilateral tensions with China as a factor in their departures,⁶⁹ such as the September 2020 departures of Australian journalists Bill Birtles and Mike Smith.⁷⁰ John Sudworth, a British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) reporter in China, departed China in March 2021 in connection with threats and harassment for his reporting, including coverage of the government's treatment of Uyghurs and other predominantly Muslim ethnic minority groups in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR).⁷¹ Veteran correspondents raised concerns that there may be fewer investigative reports from China⁷² and even an information "vacuum" as a result of these forced departures and assignments in China being curtailed by lack of work visas.⁷³

• **Discrediting.** Officials aggressively discredited foreign media organizations, reports, and individual journalists this past year.⁷⁴ At a daily press conference in March 2021, Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Wang Wenbin rejected the findings of the FCCC's 2020 working conditions survey by denying the legitimacy of the FCCC as an organization.⁷⁵ Government spokespersons accused the BBC of publishing "fake news" following a BBC report on the sexual abuse of Uyghur women in the XUAR.⁷⁶ Individual journalists were targeted for harassment,⁷⁷ including **Vicky Xiuzhong Xu**, a Chinese national based in Australia who has reported on rights abuses in the XUAR.⁷⁸

• **Banning broadcasts.** Not long after the U.K. government revoked the broadcasting license of China Global Television Network (CGTN), China's official broadcaster abroad, in February 2021, the Chinese government retaliated by banning BBC television broadcasts within China on the premise that BBC reports on repression in the XUAR violated broadcast rules on content.⁷⁹ (The BBC website and newscasts, however, were inaccessible in China for many years because of official censorship.⁸⁰)

• **Obstruction and assault.** John Sudworth of the BBC reported instances of being physically obstructed—by officials and unidentified individuals—while on assignment covering the COVID-19 pandemic⁸¹ and the treatment of Uyghurs in the XUAR,⁸² both issues that government and Party deem politically sensitive. Local authorities in the Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region briefly detained and assaulted a Los Angeles Times correspondent in September 2020 while she was reporting on a policy change that diminished the use of Mongolian language in primary and tertiary education.⁸³

• **Hong Kong.** Press freedom deteriorated dramatically this past year, largely in connection with the new Hong Kong National Security Law, which puts journalists at risk of criminal sanction regardless of the factual accuracy of their reporting.⁸⁴ The status of foreign journalists and media outlets in Hong

Kong, which was a longtime beacon of press freedom in Asia, also worsened.⁸⁵ The Hong Kong government refused to renew work visas of at least two foreign journalists ⁸⁶ and delayed visas in other cases.⁸⁷ The New York Times moved its digital edition operations from Hong Kong to Seoul, South Korea, as a result of the changed conditions.⁸⁸ [For information on the prosecution of Apple Daily publisher Jimmy Lai and Hong Kong journalists and the intimidation of the public broadcaster RTHK, see the press freedom section in Section VII—Developments in Hong Kong and Macau.]

Cases of Detained Foreign Journalists and Chinese Nationals Working with Foreign Media Outlets During 2021 Reporting Year

• CGTN announcer Cheng Lei. Cheng, an Australian citizen who was primarily a business anchor for the Party-run broadcaster CGTN for eight years, was detained by authorities in China in August 2020.⁸⁹ In February 2021, authorities formally arrested her on suspicion of "stealing, spying, purchasing, and illegally supplying state secrets for overseas entities."⁹⁰ Her detention took place in the broader context of deteriorating relations between China and Australia.⁹¹

• **Bloomberg news assistant Haze Fan.** In December 2020, authorities detained Haze Fan, a Chinese national who worked for Bloomberg News, for alleged national security crimes.⁹² Fan reportedly was a close friend of detained Australian reporter Cheng Lei.⁹³

• Voice of America intern Tian Chuang. To underscore security threats on China's National Security Education Day, in mid-April 2021, state and Party media reported on the detention in 2020 of a journalism student from Hebei province named Tian Chuang, who reportedly had interned for Voice of America.⁹⁴

Using Chinese Law to Punish Free Speech and Other Challenges to Freedom of Expression

International standards on freedom of expression address concerns that governments may place excessive restrictions on speech. Article 19 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights⁹⁵—and its reiteration in a 2011 report by the then-Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression-allows countries to impose certain restrictions or limitations on freedom of expression, if such restrictions are provided by law and are necessary for the purpose of respecting the "rights or reputations of others" or protecting national security, public order, public health, or morals.⁹⁶ In April 2020, as the COVID-19 pandemic was spreading around the world, the UN Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression reiterated free speech principles, noting that "legality, necessity and proportionality apply across the board; they are not simply discarded in the context of efforts to address the public health threat of COVID-19."97

Chinese authorities continued to arbitrarily detain, and in some cases, try and sentence Chinese citizens for speech and expression protected by international human rights standards. A Chinese internet user with an online presence under the Twitter handle @SpeechFreedomCN built a Google spreadsheet that documented more than 2,000 cases of detention for alleged speech crimes from July 2013 through June 2021,⁹⁸ ranging from short-term administrative detentions of 2 to 15 days⁹⁹ to an 18-year sentence for businessman **Ren Zhiqiang.**¹⁰⁰ The speech for which authorities detained these individuals ranged from insulting traffic police,¹⁰¹ to support for an exiled businessman,¹⁰² to criticism of the Party,¹⁰³ among other content.¹⁰⁴ The internet user @SpeechFreedomCN found 660 cases of individuals detained between January 1, 2020, and June 5, 2021, for expressing opinions or sharing information about COVID-19.¹⁰⁵ Similarly, in the case of legal advocate **Xu Zhiyong**—detained by authorities in February 2020 after he tweeted criticism of Xi Jinping's handling of COVID-19 and weeks after he participated in a private meeting to discuss civil society ¹⁰⁶—the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention opined in March 2021 that,

The Working Group cannot help but notice that Mr. Xu's political views and convictions are clearly at the centre of the present case[...]. Indeed, his human rights advocacy appears to be the sole reason for his arrest and detention.¹⁰⁷

With the broad shift to remote education due to the COVID-19 pandemic this past year, China studies academics outside China raised concerns about the possible criminal sanctions that their students in China might face if the students' written work or online participation included discussion of topics or themes the Chinese government deems politically sensitive.¹⁰⁸ The Party and its history were especially sensitive in the months before the centenary of the Party's founding; in April 2021, the Cybersecurity Administration of China established a hotline for individuals to report instances of "historical nihilism" 109 and in May authorized the deletion of more than 2 million social media posts alleged to "harm" official history.¹¹⁰ The New York-based non-governmental organization Scholars at Risk reported in its 2020 annual report on aca-demic freedom throughout the world that Chinese authorities detained a Japanese scholar for about two months in China for al-legedly collecting historical materials.¹¹¹ The scholar, an expert in 20th-century Chinese history, was in China at the invitation of the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences.¹¹² [For more information on repression this past year of foreign academics and researchers, see Section II—Human Řights Violations in the U.S. and Globally and Section IV—Xinjiang.]

In addition to the cases already mentioned in this chapter and other sections of the 2021 Annual Report, other notable speech cases reported this past year included the following:

• In September 2020, public security officials in Haidian district, Beijing municipality, criminally detained wife and husband **Geng Xiaonan** and **Qin Zhen**, owners of a publishing firm, on suspicion of "illegal business activity."¹¹³ **Xu Zhangrun**, a prominent Party critic and recently fired Tsinghua University law professor whom authorities detained from July 7 to 12, 2020,¹¹⁴ for allegedly "consorting with prostitutes,"¹¹⁵ claimed that authorities had detained the couple for Geng's public support of Xu after his detention.¹¹⁶ Geng had stated that the official allegation against Xu was "just the kind of vile slander that they use against someone they want to silence"¹¹⁷ In February 2021, the Haidian District People's Court sentenced Geng to three years in prison, and sentenced Qin to two years and six months in prison, suspended for three years.¹¹⁸

• In a nationwide crackdown starting in 2019, authorities reportedly detained dozens of teenagers and individuals in their twenties in connection with the website Esu Wiki,¹¹⁹ on which a photo had been posted of Xi Mingze, daughter of Chinese President and Party General Secretary Xi Jinping.¹²⁰ Authorities sentenced 24 of them to prison terms, the longest of which was a 14-year sentence given to **Niu Tengyu**,¹²¹ a coder who had provided technical support to the website.¹²² Niu reported that public security officials subjected him to severe torture, including sexual abuse, while in detention.¹²³

Selected Internet and Social Media Developments

According to the China Internet Network Information Center (CNNIC), there were 989 million internet users in China as of December 2020,¹²⁴ 986 million of whom accessed the internet from mobile phones.¹²⁵ As of March 2021, WeChat, a Chinese instant messaging platform, reportedly had more than 1.2 billion monthly active users throughout the world.¹²⁶ Sina Weibo, a domestic microblogging platform similar to Twitter, reportedly reached 530 million monthly active users worldwide in March 2021,¹²⁷ of whom 230 million are registered in China.¹²⁸ The international non-governmental organization Freedom House ranked China as the "worst abuser of internet freedom for the sixth consecutive year" in its 2020 internet freedom assessment.¹²⁹

This past year, the Chinese government counteracted the rising popularity of audio files and audio-only platforms that had created openings for speech and cross-border conversation, by requiring the removal of applications (apps) from app stores. In June 2020, Apple removed the apps for two podcasts with content that Chinese authorities deemed to be politically sensitive.¹³⁰ Apple also blocked and removed Signal, an encrypted chat and messaging app that was popular among rights defenders, from its mobile store in China in March 2021.¹³¹ On February 8, 2021, authorities blocked access to the Clubhouse app ¹³² not long after Clubhouse users from several countries reportedly held discussions about the Chinese government's repressive measures against Uyghurs and other ethnic minority groups in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region.¹³³ The Tuber browser app, which allowed limited access to U.S. social media sites like YouTube, Facebook, and Twitter, appeared and was removed the same day from app stores in October 2020.¹³⁴ [For more information on the role of Apple and Chinese companies in implementing censorship on behalf of the government and Party, see Section II—Business and Human Rights.]

INTERNET GOVERNANCE IN CHINA AND INTERNATIONALLY

A February 2021 essay in the Party's theoretical journal Seeking Truth by the head of the Cyberspace Administration of China, Zhuang Rongwen, emphasized the Party's leadership over cyberse-curity and information space by citing Party General Secretary and President Xi Jinping's statements regarding strict adherence to the Party's management of the internet.¹³⁵ Zhuang also highlighted the Party's ambition to shape global internet governance norms 136 and promote a concept of cyber sovereignty, which a China cybersecurity expert defined as "the state hold[ing] ultimate authority in the digital space."¹³⁷ In March 2021, the National People's Congress adopted the 14th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development and the Outline of Long-Term Goals for 2035 (14th Five-Year Plan),¹³⁸ which gives priority to scientific and technological innovation and self-reliance.¹³⁹ State media outlet Xinhua reported that the 14th Five-Year Plan proposes "to promote the es-tablishment of a global internet governance system that is multilateral, democratic and transparent . . .,"¹⁴⁰ a plan that implies a limited role for non-governmental stakeholders like industry and civil society organizations.¹⁴¹ One observer suggested, moreover, that China's first-ever five-year plan (2020-2025) for the "rule of law" likely will entail even more regulatory measures in information technology,¹⁴² and potentially positions China as a leading voice in international digital law rulemaking.¹⁴³ [For more information on legal developments regarding data privacy and surveillance, see Section III—Institutions of Democratic Governance.]

THE TURN AGAINST BIG TECH

Chinese authorities launched a campaign against Chinese information technology companies with antitrust and other regulations in fall 2020. In November, the State Administration for Market Regulation published guidelines that addressed anti-competitive behavior in the internet sector,¹⁴⁴ compelling compliance from companies on conduct ranging from monopolistic practices ¹⁴⁵ to a failure to adhere to Party policy aims.¹⁴⁶ The campaign reportedly stems from government and Party concern over the increasing power and influence of e-commerce and technology companies,¹⁴⁷ including the expansion of these companies into finance and banking,¹⁴⁸ and their access to users' private data.¹⁴⁹ One of the most visible targets of the government's campaign was Alibaba, which authorities fined US\$2.8 billion in April 2021, for allegedly violating antitrust regulations ¹⁵⁰ after canceling the initial public offering of its affiliate Ant Group in November 2020.¹⁵¹ News reports, moreover, linked Alibaba founder and former CEO Jack Ma's criticism of China's financial regulatory sector in October 2020 to his months' long "disappearance" from the public at the end of 2020.¹⁵²

Notes to Section II—Freedom of Expression

Notes to Section II—Freedom of Expression ¹Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Track, Trace, Expel: Reporting on China Amid a Pandemic, March 2021, 1-2. ²"Edgar Snow's Story," Edgar Snow Memorial Foundation, accessed May 31, 2021; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on January 4, 2021," January 4, 2021; "China Welcomes Foreign Journalists Like Edgar Snow: Wang Yi," CGTN, March 7, 2021; "Who Is CPC?": Edgar Snow, the First Western Journalist to Introduce Red China to the World," Global Times, April 16, 2021; Mary Hui, "A US Journalist Who Dined with Mao Is Beijing's Ideal for Who Should Cover China," Quartz, April 15, 2021. ³Edgar Snow, Red Star Over China. (London: V. Gollancz, 1937); Julia Lovell, Maoism: A Global History (New York: Vintage Books, 2019), 76–77. See also Sarah Cook, "China's Global Media Footprint: Democratic Responses to Expanding Authoritarian Influence," National En-dowment for Democratic International Forum for Democratic Studies February 2021

National En-

dowment for Democracy, International Forum for Democratic Studies, February 2021. ⁴Sarah Cook, "China's Global Media Footprint: Democratic Responses to Expanding Authori-tarian Influence," National Endowment for Democracy, International Forum for Democratic Studies, February 2021.

⁵International Federation of Journalists (IFJ), "The China Story: Reshaping the World's Media," June 2020, 2, 3, 5, 6, 8. The IFJ research report was co-authored by Louisa Lim and Julia Éergin.

⁶ International Federation of Journalists (IFJ), "The COVID-19 Story: Unmasking China's Global Strategy," May 2021, 2–3. ⁷ Nadege Rolland, "Mapping the Footprint of Belt and Road Influence Operations," *Sinopsis*,

⁷ Nadège Bolland, "Mapping the Footprint of Belt and Road Influence Operations," Sinopsis, August 12, 2019. ⁸ Louisa Lim, Julia Bergin, and Johan Lidberg, "The COVID-19 Story: Unmasking China's Global Strategy," International Federation of Journalists (IFJ), May 2021; Raymond Zhong, Paul Mozur, and Aaron Krolik, New York Times, and Jeff Kao, ProPublica, "Leaked Documents Show How China's Army of Paid Internet Trolls Helped Censor the Coronavirus," *New York Times* and *ProPublica*, December 19, 2020; Vanessa Molter and Graham Webster, "Virality Project (China): Coronavirus Conspiracy Claims," Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies, Stanford University, March 17, 2020; Carly Miller, Vanessa Molter, Isabella Garcia-Camargo, Renée DiResta, "Sockpuppets Spin COVID Yarns: An Analysis of PRC-Attributed June 2020 Twitter Takedown," Stanford Internet Observatory, Cyber Policy Center, June 17, 2020. See also Erika Kinetz, "Army of Fake Fans Boosts China's Messaging on Twitter," *Associated Press*, May 28, 2021.

Erika Kinetz, "Army of Fake Fans Boosts China's Messaging on Twitter," Associated Fress, May 28, 2021. ⁹ "Xi Jinping zai Zhonggong Zhongyang Zhengzhiju disanshi ci jiti xuexi shi qiangdiao jiaqiang he gaijin guoji chuanbo gongzuo zhanshi zhenshi liti quanmian de Zhongguo" [At the 30th study session of the Party Central Committee Political Bureau, Xi Jinping stressed strengthening and improving international communications to show the true, three-dimensional and comprehensive China], Xinhua, June 1, 2021; "Xi Focus: Xi Stresses Improving China's International Commu-nication Capacity," Xinhua, June 1, 2021. ¹⁰ "Xi Jinping zai Zhonggong Zhongyang Zhengzhiju disanshi ci jiti xuexi shi qiangdiao jiaqiang he gaijin guoji chuanbo gongzuo zhanshi zhenshi liti quanmian de Zhongguo" [At the 30th study session of the Party Central Committee Political Bureau, Xi Jinping stressed strengthening and improving international communications to show the true, three-dimensional

30th study session of the Party Central Committee Political Bureau, Xi Jinping stressed strengthening and improving international communications to show the true, three-dimensional and comprehensive China], Xinhua, June 1, 2021. ¹¹ "Xi Jinping zai Zhonggong Zhongyang Zhengzhiju disanshi ci jiti xuexi shi qiangdiao jiaqiang he gaijin guoji chuanbo gongzuo zhanshi zhenshi liti quanmian de Zhongguo" [At the 30th study session of the Party Central Committee Political Bureau, Xi Jinping stressed strengthening and improving international communications to show the true, three-dimensional and comprehensive China], Xinhua, June 1, 2021; "Xi Focus: Xi Stresses Improving China's International Communication Capacity," Xinhua, June 1, 2021. See also Javier C. Hernández, "We're Almost Extinct': China's Investigative Journalists Are Silenced Under Xi," New York Times. July 12, 2019

¹²See, e.g., "Finding Credible News: What Makes Journalists Are Shenced Onder A., *New York* ¹²See, e.g., "Finding Credible News: What Makes Journalism Reliable?," McKillop Library, Salve Regina University, accessed June 30, 2021; UNESCO, "World Press Freedom Day 2021 Information as a Public Good," November 24, 2020, accessed May 31, 2021, 3, 5. ¹³Renée Diresta, Carly Miller, Vanessa Molter, John Pomfret, and Glenn Tiffert, "Telling Chi-na's Story: The Chinese Communist Party's Campaign to Shape Global Narratives," Stanford

na's Story: The Chinese Communist Party's Campaign to Shape Global Narratives," Stanford Internet Observatory Cyber Policy Center and Hoover Institution, 2020, 9. ¹⁴ Ofcom, "Decision—China Global Television Network," February 4, 2021; Ian Burrell, "War of the Airwaves," *Index on Censorship* 50, no. 1, April 26, 2021, 103–04. ¹⁵ Patricia Nilsson, "China's CGTN Found in Serious Breach of UK Broadcasting Rules," *Fi-nancial Times*, July 6, 2020; Sarah Cook, Freedom House, "Beijing's Global Megaphone: The Ex-pansion of Chinese Communist Party Media Influence Since 2017," January 2020, chap. 3. ¹⁶ Ofcom, "Decision—China Global Television Network," February 4, 2021. ¹⁷ Patricia Nilsson, "Chinese State Broadcaster CGTN Fined £225,000 by UK Regulator," *Fi-nancial Times*, March 8, 2021. ¹⁸ Patricia Nilsson, "Chinese State Broadcaster Regains Right to Broadcast in the UK," *Finan-cial Times*, April 9, 2021. ¹⁹ Safeguard Defenders, "CGTN Under Pressure in France after Multiple Complaints," April

¹⁹Safeguard Defenders, "CGTN Under Pressure in France after Multiple Complaints," April 6, 2021. ²⁰Safeguard Defenders, "CGTN Under Pressure in France after Multiple Complaints," April

6,2021. ²¹Reporters Without Borders, "China" in *World Press Freedom Index* 2021, accessed May 1,

2021²²PRC Constitution, passed and effective December 4, 1982 (amended March 11, 2018), art. 35.

²³Laney Zhang, "China" in *Limits on Freedom of Expression*, Law Library of Congress, June 2019, 20-22.

²⁴ "Zhuanfang meiti yanjiu xuezhe Lin Mulian tan Zhongguo chong su shijie meiti" [Exclusive ²⁴ "Zhuaniang metti yanju xuezne Lin Mulian tan Zhongguo chong su shijle metti [Exclusive interview with journalism scholar Louisa Lim regarding China's reshaping of world media], *Voice of America*, June 7, 2021; Yu Zhu, "Dangmei xing dang yu zhengzhijia banbao Xi Jinping xinwen sixiang chulu" [Party media is surnamed Party and politicians run newspapers, Xi Jinping's news thought released], *Duowei*, June 14, 2018; David Bandurski, "Mirror, Mirror on the Wall," *China Media Project*, February 22, 2016; Zhu Jidong, "Lun xin shidai jianchi zhengzhijia banbao de zhongyaoxing" [In the new era, adhering to the importance of politicians running the newspapers], *Xinwen Aihaozhe*, December 7, 2018, reprinted in *People's Daily*, De-comber 10, 2018. cember 10, 2018. ²⁵ David Bandurski, "The Spider Reweaves the Web," China Media Project, March 5, 2021.

²⁵ David Bandurski, "The Spider Reweaves the Web," China Media Project, March 5, 2021. ²⁶ David Bandurski and Martin Hala, eds., Investigative Journalism in China: Eight Cases in Chinese Watchdog Journalism (Hong Kong: Hong Kong University Press, 2010). See also Chang Ping and Yaxue Cao, "Freedom in a Cage: An Interview with Chang Ping, Former News Direc-tor of Southern Weekend, Part One," China Change, February 23, 2021; Chang Ping and Yaxue Cao, "Freedom in a Cage: An Interview with Chang Ping, Former News Director of Southern Weekend, Part Two," China Change, February 23, 2021. ²⁷ "Xi Jinping Asks for 'Absolute Loyalty' from State Media," Associated Press, reprinted in Guardian, February 19, 2016. See also Javier C. Hernández, "'We're Almost Extinct': China's Investigative Journalists Are Silenced Under Xi," New York Times, July 15, 2019. ²⁸ "Xi Jinping & xinyen yulun guan" [Xi Jinping's view on news and public onpinion] People's

Investigative Journalists Are Silenced Under XI, "New York Times, July 15, 2019. ²⁸ "Xi Jinping de xinwen yulun guan" [Xi Jinping's view on news and public opinion], People's Daily, February 25, 2016; "Xi Jinping Asks for 'Absolute Loyalty' from Chinese State Media," Associated Press, reprinted in Guardian, November 28, 2017. ²⁹ Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Defending Human Rights in the Time of COVID-19": Annual Report on the Situation of Human Rights Defenders in China (2020), March 29, 2021; David Bandurski, "The Spider Reweaves the Web," China Media Project, March 5, 2021; "Chi-na's Political Discourse: January 2021: A Wartime State," China Media Project, reprinted in Sinociem March 2, 2021

³⁰ Cyberspace Administration of China, Hulian Wang Yonghu Gongzhong Zhanghao Xinxi
 ³⁰ Cyberspace Administration of China, Hulian Wang Yonghu Gongzhong Zhanghao Xinxi
 Fuwu Guanli Guiding [Internet User Public Account Information Service Management Provisions], January 22, 2021, effective February 22, 2021, art. 9. For an unofficial English translation, see Internet User Public Account Information Services Management Provisions, China Law Translate (blog), January 25, 2021.
 ³¹ Yu. Unition (Cosition Wengrin Rest of the product of

Law Translate (blog), January 25, 2021.
 ³¹ Yu Junjie, "Guojia Wangxin Ban chukai gongzhong zhonghao guanli xin gui jianzhi xujia xinxi, liuliang zaojia" [Cyberspace Administration of China issues new regulations to manage public accounts, targeted at fake news and fake online traffic], Xinhua, January 23, 2021.
 ³² Rita Liao, "New Rule Reins in China's Flourishing Self-Publishing Space," TechCrunch, February 1, 2021. See also "China's Political Discourse: January 2021: A Wartime State," China Media Project, reprinted in Sinocism, March 2, 2021.
 ³³ Freedom House, "China's Information Isolation, New Censorship Rules, Transnational Repression (Pebruary 2021)," China Media Bulletin 151, February 2021.
 ³⁴ Zhu Guoliang and Zhang Lina, "Zi meiti luanxiang shengii: yizai zaoyao feng busi, jianguan nan zai na" [The chaos of self-media is on the rise: rumors repeated over and over cannot be

⁵⁵Job Guonang and Zhang Lina, Zi metri fuanxiang shengi: yiza zaoyao leng busi, jianguan nan zai na" [The chaos of self-media is on the rise: rumors repeated over and over cannot be contained, what are the challenges in supervising [it]], *China Comment*, reprinted in *Xinhua*, September 1, 2020; "China's 'Anti-Fan' Culture on the Rise," *Global Times*, January 13, 2020. ³⁵Josh Ye and Tracy Qu, "China's Internet Watchdog Intensifies Campaign against Inde-pendent Content Creators, Says Regulators Must Have Teeth," *South China Morning Post*, *February 2*, 2021; David Bandurski, "The Spider Reweaves the Web," *China Media Project*, *March 5*, 2021.

March 5, 2021.

³⁶ David Bandurski, "The Spider Reweaves the Web," China Media Project, March 5, 2021. ³⁷ "China's Media Regulator Places New Restrictions on Journalists and News Organizations,"

³⁷ "China's Media Regulator Places New Restrictions on Journalists and News Organizations,"
 ³⁸ Congressional-Executive Commission on China, November 5, 2014.
 ³⁸ National Press and Publication Administration, "Guojia Xinwen Chuban Shu guanyu kaizhan 2020 niandu xinwen jizhe zheng hejian gongzuo de tongzhi" [Circular from the National Press and Publication Administration regarding implementation of work on the 2020 year-end journalists' certification], January 12, 2021, sees. 4.2, 6.2; "Rules Target Journalists on Social Media," *China Media Project*, January 22, 2021.
 ³⁹ Angeli Datt and Sarah Cook, "The CCP Is Retooling Its Censorship System at a Brisk Pace in 2021," *China Brief*, Jamestown Foundation, April 23, 2021.
 ⁴⁰ See, e.g., Raymond Zhong, Paul Mozur, Jeff Kao, and Aaron Krolik, "No 'Negative' News: How China Censored the Coronavirus," *New York Times*, January 13, 2021; "Ministry of Truth," in *China Digital Space*, accessed May 24, 2021.
 ⁴¹ See, e.g., "Minitrue: U.S. Presidential Election," *China Digital Times*, November 4, 2020; "Minitrue Diary, February 24, 2020: Panchen Lama, Gui Minhai, COVID, Xu Guang, NPC," *China Digital Times*, November 18, 2020.
 ⁴² "The Virus of Lies: 2020's Top Ten Ministry of Truth Directives (Translation)," *China Digital Times*, December 24, 2020.

⁴² "The Virus of Lies: 2020's Top Ten Ministry of Truth Directives (Translation)," China Dig-ital Times, December 24, 2020.
 ⁴³ Ellana Beiser, Committee to Protect Journalists, "Record Number of Journalists Jailed Worldwide," December 15, 2020; Committee to Protect Journalists, "47 Journalists Imprisoned in China in 2020," accessed March 21, 2021.
 ⁴⁴ Ed Holt, "Q&A: If China Had a Free Press COVID-19 Pandemic 'May Not Have Been So Severe," *Inter Press Service*, May 26, 2021.
 ⁴⁵ Sarah Cook, Freedom House, "Beijing's Global Megaphone: The Expansion of Chinese Com-munist Party Media Influence Since 2017," January 2020.
 ⁴⁶ Anne-Marie Brady, "'We Are All Part of the Same Family': China's Ethnic Propaganda," *Journal of Current China Affairs* 41, no. 4 (December 1, 2012).

Journal of Current China Affairs 41, no. 4 (December 1, 2012).

⁴⁷ Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "China: Release Liu Feiyue and Decriminalize Human Rights Activism," January 29, 2019; Lin Yijiang, "Dozens of Bitter Winter Reporters Arrested," *Bitter Winter*, December 27, 2018.
 ⁴⁸ China Citizens Movement, "Xin Shengdai' san ming bianji bei jiya yu yi nian lushi huijian wu wang" [Three editors of "New Generation" detained for more than one year, no hope for meeting with lawyers], March 21, 2020.
 ⁴⁹ Eva Pils, "From Independent Lawyer Groups to Civic Opposition: The Case of China's New Citizen Movement," *Asian-Pacific Law & Policy Journal* 19, no. 1 (May 1, 2017): 145.
 ⁵⁰ Rui Di, "Duandianxing Zhiyuanzhe vin waniju xinguan vioing jivi mianlin chufa" [Terminus]

⁵⁰Rui Di, "Duandianxing zhiyuanzhe yin wanjiu xinguan yiqing jiyi mianlin chufa" [Terminus volunteers face punishment for saving the memory of the new coronavirus epidemic], *Radio France Internationale*, November 10, 2020. ⁵¹Rights Defense Network, "Zhuming renquan hanweizhe, gongmin jizhe Zhang Zhan nushi yin baodao Wuhan yiqing jin huoxing 4 nian" [Prominent rights defender and citizen journalist Margara Zhang Zhang

Ms. Zhang Zhan sentenced today to 4 years in prison for reporting on the Wuhan epidemic), December 28, 2020; Vivian Wang, "Chinese Citizen Journalist Sentenced to 4 Years for Covid Reporting," New York Times, January 14, 2021. 5²² "Concerns Grow for 'Disappeared' Wuhan Citizen Journalist," Radio Free Asia, March 9, 2021. For more information on Fang Bin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database

^{2021.} For more information on Fang Bin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00140.
 ⁵³ Guo Rui, "Missing Chinese Citizen Journalist Chen Qiushi with Parents under Close Watch," South China Morning Post, September 24, 2020. For more information on Chen Qiushi, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00052.
 ⁵⁴ Yaqiu Wang, "Silenced in China: The Archivists," Tortoise Media, reprinted in Human Rights Watch, July 22, 2020; Rights Defense Network, "Duandianxing' wangzhan Chen Mei, Cai Wei yijing yijiao zhi Chaoyang Jianchayuan" ["Terminus" website's Chen Mei and Cai Wei zases already sent to Chaoyang Procuratorate], August 16, 2020; "Duandianxing' an jijiang kaishen Chen Mei, Cai Wei jiashu yu 'haizi wu zui, pan yi tian buxing'" ["Terminus" case goes to trial shortly, families of Chen Mei and Cai Wei say, "our children are innocent, even a one-day sentence is wrong"], Radio Free Asia, May 10, 2021. For more information, see the Commission's Flitta Jingying zui 'panxing 5 nian" ["China Public Opinion Supervision Net" founder Li Xinde bei yi 'feifa jingying zui' panxing 5 nian" ["China Public Opinion Supervision Net" founder Li Xinde sentence to 5 years for "illegal business activity"], January 12, 2021; Chang Meng, "Fake Journalists, List of Journalists Imprisoned, "Li Xinde," accessed January 13, 2021; Chang Meng, "Fake Journalists," Global Times, December 19, 2012. A 2012 article in the Party-run media outlet Global Times described "Public Opinion Supervision" as "a whistle-blowing website." For more information, see the Commistion outlet Global Times described "Public Opinion Supervision" as "a whistle-blowing website." For more information, see the Commistion's Political Prisoner Database records 2021-00004 on Li Xinde

outlet Global Times described "Public Opinion Supervision" as "a whistle-blowing website." For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2021-00004 on Li Xinde and 2021-00006 on Li Chao. ⁵⁶ Amnesty International, "Health Fears for Prisoner of Conscience," ASA 17/3107/2020 China, September 24, 2020. For more information on Huang Qi, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2004-04053. ⁵⁷ UN Human Rights Council Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Opinion No. 22/2018 concerning Liu Feiyue and Huang Qi (China), A/HRC/WGAD/2018/22, June 27, 2018, para. 5. ⁵⁸ International Federation for Human Rights, "China: Huang Qi Sentenced to 12 Years in Prison." August 21, 2019.

⁵⁸ International Federation for Human Rights, "China: Huang Qi Sentenced to 12 Years in Prison," August 21, 2019.
 ⁵⁹ Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Ke Chengbing, Wei Zhili, Yang Zhengjun," accessed May 31, 2021. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2019-00127 on Wei Zhili, 2019-00128 on Ke Chengbing, and 2019-00129 on Yang Zhengjun.
 ⁶⁰ Lu Yuyu, "Zaijian, Guangzhou!" [Goodbye, Guangzhou!], *Matters*, March 10, 2021. For an English translation, see "Translation: 'Goodbye, Guangzhou!' by Lu Yuyu," *China Digital Times*, March 11, 2021. Committee to Protect Journalists, "Chinese Police Repeatedly Harass Journalist Lu Yuyu Since His Release from Prison," March 9, 2021. For more information on Lu Yuyu, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016-00177.
 ⁶¹ Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, *Track, Trace, Expel: Reporting on China Amid a Pandemic*, March 2021, 1.
 ⁶² "2021 Journalism Awards: A China Reportage Reading List," *China Digital Times*, June 11, 2021.

2021

63 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Track, Trace, Expel: Reporting on China Amid a

⁶³Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Track, Trace, Expel: Reporting on China Amid a Pandemic, March 2021.
 ⁶⁴Charles Hutzler, "Wall Street Journal Reporter Forced to Leave China," Wall Street Journal, August 30, 2019. See also Reporters Without Borders, "When Will China Stop Harassing Foreign Reporters?," January 29, 2019.
 ⁶⁵ "MOFA Briefings Highlight Tense Media Relations," China Media Project, May 13, 2021.
 ⁶⁶ Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Track, Trace, Expel: Reporting on China Amid a Pandemic, March 2021; Keith B. Richburg, "China Feels It No Longer Needs the Foreign Media. But It Still Can't Hide.," Asialink, University of Melbourne, October 14, 2020; "China Delays Approving Press Credentials for Foreign Reporters in Media Standoff," Wall Street Journal, Sep-tember 7, 2020.
 ⁶⁷ Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Track, Trace, Expel: Reporting on China Amid a

tember 7, 2020.
 ⁶⁷ Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, *Track, Trace, Expel: Reporting on China Amid a Pandemic*, March 2021, 4–6.
 ⁶⁸ Daniel Ten Kate, "China Delays Credentials for Journalists with U.S. Media Outlets," *Bloomberg*, September 7, 2020.
 ⁶⁹ William Yang, "Ian Johnson on American Journalist Expulsions: 'Now We Lack Facts' on China," *Deutsche Welle*, July 31, 2020.
 ⁷⁰ Rod McGuirk, "Envoy: China Not Discriminating against Foreign Journalists," *Associated Press*, April 21, 2021.
 ⁷¹ "BBC China Correspondent John Sudworth Moves to Taiwan after Threats," *BBC*, March 31, 2020.

31. 2020.

⁷² William Yang, "Ian Johnson on American Journalist Expulsions: 'Now We Lack Facts' on China," *Deutsche Welle*, July 31, 2020; William Yang, "Why Are Foreign Journalists Fleeing China?," *Deutsche Welle*, April 1, 2021. ⁷³ Jouisa Lim and Graeme Smith, "Let's Get This Party Started: China's Global Propaganda Purch " *Mur* 10, 2021. *Little Bed Badenat* (sederat), 2245. See also Stenbar Parthar Corr.

Push," May 10, 2021, Little Red Podcast (podcast), 32:43–33:05. See also Stephen Butler, Com-mittee to Protect Journalists, "Prospects Bleak for Recovery of US Media Presence in China,"

⁷⁴ "China Welcomes Foreign Journalists Like Edgar Snow: Wang Yi," *CGTN*, March 7, 2021; Fan Lingzhi, "Guojia anquan jiguan pilu: jingwai fanhua didui shili lalong neidi xuesheng neimu" [National security agencies reveal: behind the scenes of overseas anti-China enemy pow-

⁷⁵Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press
 ⁷⁶Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press
 ⁷⁶Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press
 ⁷⁶Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press
 ⁷⁷Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press
 ⁷⁶Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press
 ⁷⁷MBC China Correspondent John Sudworth Moves to Taiwan after Threats," *BBC*, March

⁷⁷ "BBC China Correspondent sound Succession and Sector 12, 2020.
 ⁷⁸ Joyce Huang, "China's Propaganda against Foreign Media Increases," *Voice of America*, April 9, 2021. See also Jennifer Feller and Susan Chenery, "From 'Perfect Chinese Daughter' to Communist Party Critic, Why Vicky Xu Is Exposing China to Scrutiny," *Australian Broadcasting Corporation*, March 9, 2020.
 ⁷⁹ China Pulls BBC World News Off the Air for Serious Content Violation," *Xinhua*, February 12, 2021; "British Regulators Fine Chinese 'Propaganda' Channel," *Deutsche Welle*, March 8, 2021

^{2021.}
 ⁸⁰ "BBC's Website Is Being Blocked Across China," BBC, October 15, 2014.
 ⁸¹ John Sudworth, "Covid: Wuhan Scientist Would 'Welcome' Visit Probing Lab Leak Theory," BBC, December 21, 2020.
 ⁸² John Sudworth, "China's Pressure and Propaganda—The Reality of Reporting Xinjiang," December 21, 2020.

⁸² John Sudworth, "China's Pressure and Propaganda—The Reality of Reporting Xinjiang,"
 ⁸² John Sudworth, "China's Pressure and Propaganda—The Reality of Reporting Xinjiang,"
 ⁸³ "US Paper Says Reporter Was Held in China's Inner Mongolia," Associated Press, September 4, 2020; Alice Su, "China Cracks Down on Inner Mongolian Minority Fighting for Its Mother Tongue," Los Angeles Times, September 3, 2020.
 ⁸⁴ Lydia Wong and Thomas E. Kellogg, "Hong Kong's National Security Law: A Human Rights and Rule of Law Analysis," Center for Asian Law, Georgetown Law, February 2021, 18, 51.
 ⁸⁵ Michael M. Grynbaum, "New York Times Will Move Part of Hong Kong Office to Seoul," New York Times, July 14, 2020; Foreign Correspondents' Club, Hong Kong, "FCC Opposes Hong Kong Police Accreditation Process for Journalists," September 23, 2020; Shibani Mahtani, Theodora Yu, and Timothy McLaughlin, "With Protests Muzzled, Hong Kong Takes Aim at the Press," Washington Post, November 14, 2020.
 ⁸⁶ "Hong Kong Expels New York Times Correspondent Amid Ongoing Media War," Radio Free Asia, July 16, 2020; "Concerns for Media as Foreign Journalist Denied Visa in Hong Kong," Al Jazeera, August 27, 2020.
 ⁸⁷ Sarah Kim, "Why the New York Times Is Moving Its Hub to Seoul," Korea JoongAng Daily, October 28, 2020.

October 28, 2020. ⁸⁸Michael M. Grynbaum, "New York Times Will Move Part of Hong Kong Office to Seoul," *New York Times*, July 14, 2020; Sarah Kim, "Why The New York Times Is Moving Its Hub to

New York Times, July 14, 2020; Sarah Kim, Why The New York Times is Moving its Hub to Seoul," Korea JoongAng Daily, October 28, 2020. ⁸⁹ "US Paper Says Reporter Was Held in China's Inner Mongolia," Associated Press, Sep-tember 4, 2020; Bill Birtles, "Cheng Lei, Australian Anchor for China's Government-Run English News Channel CGTN, Detained in Beijing," Australian Broadcasting Corporation, Au-

⁹⁰ Senator the Hon Marise Payne, Minister of Foreign Affairs, Australia, "Statement on Ms ⁹¹ Chris Buckley, "China Detains Australian Host for Chinese State TV," *New York Times*, Au-gust 31, 2020; Rod McGuirk, "Envoy: China Not Discriminating against Foreign Journalists,"

Associated Press, April 21, 2021. ⁹² "Haze Fan, Bloomberg News Assistant, Charged with Jeopardizing National Security," *China Digital Times*, December 11, 2020.

⁹³ "China Confirms Journalist Cheng Lei Is Accused of Leaking State Secrets," The Standard, February 8, 2021.
 ⁹⁴ Fan Lingzhi, "Guojia anquan jiguan pilu: jingwai fanhua didui shili lalong neidi xuesheng

⁹⁴ Fan Lingzhi, "Guojia anquan jiguan pilu: jingwai fanhua didui shili lalong neidi xuesheng neimu" [National security agencies reveal: inside story on overseas anti-Chinese hostile forces roping in domestic college students], *Global Times*, reprinted in Xinhua, April 15, 2021; Xiao Jinbo and Fu Jingying, "Fangzhi jingwai youhai xinxi guhuo qingnian xuesheng yao jinshen bianbie" [To prevent being misled by harmful overseas information, young students must carefully distinguish truth from falsehood], *People's Daily*, April 16, 2021; "Da xuesheng she 'dianfu' zengren Meiguo zhi Yin shixi jizhe" [College student suspected of "subversion" was an intern journalist at Voice of America], *Sing Tao Daily*, April 17, 2021. ⁹⁵ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 19; Universal Declaration of Human Rights. adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly resolution 217A

Declaration of Human Rights, adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly resolution 217A (III) of December 10, 1948, art. 19. ⁹⁶International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly res-

olution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 19(3); UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Right to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, Frank La Rue, A/HRC/17/27, May 16, 2011, para. 24.

⁹⁷ UN Human Rights Council, Disease Pandemics and the Freedom of Opinion and Expression, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Right to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, David Kaye, A/HRC/44/49, April 23, 2020, para. 16.
⁹⁸ "Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021; Li Yuan, "China Persecutes Those Who Question 'Heroes.' A Sleuth Keeps Track.," *New York Times*, February 26, 2021.
⁹⁹ See, e.g., "Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, case nos. 1997, 2004, 2010.
¹⁰⁰ "Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in China due to speech] Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, case nos. 1997, 2004, 2010.

China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, case no. 1947

China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, case no. 1947. ¹⁰¹See, e.g., "Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, case nos. 1905, 1908. ¹⁰²See, e.g., "Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, case nos. 1949–1961. These cases are associated with speech about exiled businessman Guo Wengui. ¹⁰³"Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, case no. 1949–1961. These ¹⁰³"Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in ¹⁰⁴Li Yuan, "China Persecutes Those Who Question 'Heroes.' A Sleuth Keeps Track.," *New York Times*, February 26, 2021; "With a Google Spreadsheet, a Web Sleuth Tracks the Com-ments That Get People Jailed in China," *Quartz*, March 31, 2021. ¹⁰⁵"Zhongguo jinnian wenzi yu shijian pandian" [List of imprisonment in recent years in China due to speech], Google Docs, accessed June 5, 2021, Wuhan Feiyan Zhuanti (spreadsheet). ¹⁰⁶"Emily Feng, "Rights Activist Xu Zhiyong Arrested in China Amid Crackdown on Dissent,"

¹⁰⁶ Emily Feng, "Rights Activist Xu Zhiyong Arrested in China Amid Crackdown on Dissent," NPR, February 17, 2020.

¹⁰⁷ UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Advance Edited Version, A/HRC/WGAD/2020/82, March 2, 2021, para. 74.
 ¹⁰⁸ Yojana Sharma, "China's Threats to Academic Freedom Rise at Home, Abroad," University

¹⁰⁸Yojana Sharma, "China's Threats to Academic Freedom Rise at Home, Abroad," Unwerstry World News, November 20, 2020. See also Dimitar D. Gueorguiev, Xiaobo Lü, Kerry Ratigan, Meg Rithmire, and Rory Truex, "How to Teach China This Fall," ChinaFile, Asia Society, Au-gust 20, 2020; Sheena Greitens, Rebecca E. Karl, Thomas Kellogg, Aynne Kokas, and Neysun A. Mahboubi, "The Future of China Studies in the U.S.," ChinaFile, Asia Society, August 27, 2020; Matthieu Burnay, Harriet Evans, Perry Keller, Eva Pils, Tim Pringle, and Sophia Woodman, "Internet Access Deal Allows Chinese Government Censorship in Our UK University (Virtual) Classrooms," USS Briefs at Medium, no. 104, October 31, 2020; Andrew Nathan, Rory Truex, Eva Pils, Teng Biao, Benjamin Liebman, Jerome A. Cohen, and Katherine Wilhelm, "Eth-ical Dilemmas of the China Scholar" [webcast], U.S.-Asia Law Institute, New York University School of Law, March 25, 2021. School of Law, March 25, 2021.

¹⁰⁹Cyberspace Administration of China, "Jubao wangshang lishi xuwuzhuyi cuowu yanlun qing dao '12377'—jubao zhongxin 'she lishi xuwuzhuyi you hai xinxi jubao zhuanqu' shang xian" [Report online historical nihilism incorrect speech, please call "12377"—reporting center for IReport online historical nihilism incorrect speech, please call "12377"—reporting center for "suspected historical nihilism and harmful information special areas" now online], April 9, 2021;
 "Zhonggong Wangxinban kaiting rexian jubao 'lishi xuwu' yanlun yanjin huaiyi Zhonggong lishi"
 [Party's CAC opens hotline to report expressions of "historical nihilism," strictly forbidden to doubt Party history], Voice of America, April 12, 2021.
 ¹¹⁰ Jun Mai, "China Deletes 2 Million Online Posts for 'Historical Nihilism' as Communist Party Centenary Nears," South China Morning Post, May 11, 2021.
 ¹¹¹ Scholars at Risk, Free to Think 2020, Report of the Scholars at Risk Academic Freedom Monitoring Freedom Project, November 2020, 84
 ¹¹² Scholars at Risk, Free to Think 2020, Report of the Scholars at Risk Academic Freedom Monitoring Freedom Project, November 2020, 84.
 ¹¹³ Rights Defense Network, "Zhuming meiti ren Geng Xiaonan nushi ji zhangfu dou zao jingfang daizou xian chuyu qiangpo shizong zhuangtai" [Prominent publishers Ms. Geng Xiaonan and her husband were both taken into custody by police, their current status is forced disappearance], September 10, 2020; Guo Rui, "China Morning Post, September 10, 2020.
 ¹¹⁴ Geremie R. Barmé, "Xu Zhangrun," South China Morning Post, September 10, 2020.

2020.¹¹⁵Chun Han Wong, "China Releases Detained Professor Who Criticized Xi Jinping, Friends

¹¹⁵ Chun Han Wong, "China Releases Detained Professor Who Criticized Xi Jinping, Friends Say," Wall Street Journal, July 12, 2020.
 ¹¹⁶ Xu Zhangrun, "A Letter to China's Dictators: On the Detention & Incarceration of Geng Xiaonan," trans. Geremie R. Barmé in "Geng Xiaonan, a 'Chinese Decembrist,' and Professor Xu Zhangrun," China Heritage, September 10, 2020.
 ¹¹⁷ Chrins Buckley, "Seized by the Police, an Outspoken Chinese Professor Sees Fears Come True," New York Times, July 8, 2020.
 ¹¹⁸ "China Jails Publisher Geng Xiaonan, Who Spoke in Support of Dissident Xu Zhangrun," Radio Free Asia, February 9, 2021.
 ¹¹⁹ "In China, 24 Members of a Subculture Website Sentenced, the Main 'Culprit' Gets 14 Years in Prison," China Change, February 3, 2021.
 ¹²⁰ "Court in China's Guangdong Jails 24 Over Posts on Xi Jinping's Family," Radio Free Asia, January 27, 2021.

January 27, 2021.

January 27, 2021. ¹²¹ "In China, 24 Members of a Subculture Website Sentenced, the Main 'Culprit' Gets 14 Years in Prison," *China Change*, February 3, 2021. ¹²² "In China, 24 Members of a Subculture Website Sentenced, the Main 'Culprit' Gets 14 Years in Prison," *China Change*, February 3, 2021. ¹²³ "In China, 24 Members of a Subculture Website Sentenced, the Main 'Culprit' Gets 14 Years in Prison," *China Change*, February 3, 2021. ¹²³ "In China, 24 Members of a Subculture Website Sentenced, the Main 'Culprit' Gets 14 Years in Prison," *China Change*, February 3, 2021; "Chinese Rights Lawyers Incommunicado after Filing Torture Complaint," *Radio Free Asia*, March 9, 2021.

¹²⁴China Internet Network Information Center, "The 47th Statistical Report on China's Internet Development," February 2021. ¹²⁵ China Internet Network Information Center, "The 47th Statistical Report on China's Inter-

net Development," February 2021. ¹²⁶ "What You Should Know about WeChat in 2021," *China Internet Watch*, March 24, 2021. ¹²⁷ "Statistics: Weibo Monthly Active Users (MAU) & DAU," *China Internet Watch*, May 11, 2021.

¹²⁸Lai Lin Thomala, "Sina Weibo's Daily Active User Number in China Q1 2018-Q1 2021," Statista, June 2, 2021.

129 Freedom House, "China" in Freedom on the Net, accessed May 31, 2021.

¹³⁰ Preteulin House, China In Freedom on the Net, accessed Kiay 51, 2021.
 ¹³⁰ Alex Hern, "Apple Removes Two Podcast Apps from China Store after Censorship Demands," *Guardian*, June 12, 2020.
 ¹³¹ Paul Mozur, "China Appears to Have Blocked Signal, the Encrypted Chat App.," *New York Times*, March 16, 2021. See also Jack Nicas, Raymond Zhong, and Daisuke Wakabayashi, "Censorship, Surveillance and Profits: A Hard Bargain for Apple in China," *New York Times*, May 17, 2021.

17, 2021. ¹³²Darrell Etherington and Rita Liao, "Clubhouse Is Now Blocked in China after a Brief Un-

¹³² Darrell Etherington and Rita Liao, "Clubhouse Is Now Blocked in China after a Brief Uncensored Period," *TechCrunch*, February 8, 2021.
¹³³ Amy Chang Chien and Amy Qin, "In China, an App Offered Space for Debate. Then the Censors Came.," *New York Times*, February 8, 2021.
¹³⁴ Manye Koetse, "Tuber App That Promised Access to Blocked Sites in China Gone Within a Day," *What's On Weibo*, October 10, 2020.
¹³⁵ Zhuang Rongwen, "Wangluo qiangguo jianshe de sixiang wuqi he xingdong zhinan—xuexi 'Xi Jinping guanyu wangluo qiangguo lunshu zhaibian'" [Ideological weapons and action plan in the construction of a strong cyber nation—study "Xi Jinping's selected sayings on strong cyber nations"], *Seeking Truth*, February 1, 2021.
¹³⁶ Zhuang Rongwen, "Wangluo qiangguo jianshe de sixiang wuqi he xingdong zhinan—xuexi 'Xi Jinping guanyu wangluo qiangguo jianshe de sixiang selected sayings on strong cyber nations"], *Seeking Truth*, February 1, 2021.

nations"], Seeking Truth, February 1, 2021.

 ¹⁰⁵ Kögler Creeniers, China's Approximate a supervision of Kögler Creeniers, Creeniers, China's Approximate a supervision of Kögler Creeniers, China's Approximate a supervision of Kögler Creeniers, Creenie fazhan dishisi ge wu nian guihua he 2035 nian yuanjing mubiao gangyao de jueyi" [Resolution by the 13th National People's Congress fourth meeting with regard to the 14th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development and the Outline of Long-Term Goals for 2035],

for National Economic and Social Development and the Outline of Long-Term Goals for 2035], Xinhua, March 11, 2021. ¹³⁹Nis Grünberg and Vincent Brussee, "China's 14th Five-Year Plan—Strengthening the Do-mestic Base to Become a Superpower," *MERICS China Monitor*, April 9, 2021. ¹⁴⁰ "Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Guomin Jingji He Shehui Fazhan Dishisi Wu Nian Guihua he 2035 Nian Yuanjing Mubiao Gangyao" [14th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and So-cial Development and the Outline of Long-Term Goals for 2035], Xinhua, March 12, 2021; "China to Push Establishment of Multilateral Global Internet Governance System," Xinhua, March 5, 2021; Chen Huaping, "Shisi Wu' shiqi wangluo anquan jianshe jiedu yu jianxing" [In-terpretation and practice of internet security during the "14th Five-Year Plan" period], Anquan Neican, May 18, 2021. ¹⁴¹Mark Montgomery and Theo Lebryk, "China's Dystopian 'New IP' Plan Shows Need for Re-newed US Commitment to Internet Governance," Just Security, April 13, 2021. ¹⁴² "Fazhi Shehui Jianshe Shishi Gangyao (2020–2025 Nian)" [Implementing Plan for Creating Rule of Law Society (2020–2025)], December 7, 2020, sec. 6(22–24). For an unofficial English

¹⁴² "Fazhi Shehui Jianshe Shishi Gangyao (2020–2025 Nian)" [Implementing Plan for Creating Rule of Law Society (2020–2025)], December 7, 2020, sec. 6(22–24). For an unofficial English translation, see "Implementation Outline for the Establishment of a Rule of Law-Based Society (2020–2025)," *China Law Translate* (blog), December 7, 2020, sec. 6(22–24).
 ¹⁴³ Holly Chik and Guo Rui, "China Makes New Laws to Regulate Hi-Tech Sector a Major Pri-ority for Next Five Years," *South China Morning Post*, January 12, 2021.
 ¹⁴⁴ Ryan McMorrow, Nian Liu, and Mercedes Ruehl, "China Draws Up First Antitrust Rules to Curb Power of Tech Companies," *Financial Times*, November 10, 2020.
 ¹⁴⁵ Paul Mozur, Cecilia Kang, Adam Satariano, and David McCabe, "A Global Tipping Point for Reining In Tech Has Arrived," *New York Times*, April 30, 2021.
 ¹⁴⁶ Fucus: Y is Stressee Permoting Healthy Development of Private Sector." *Yinhug* September 2021.

¹⁴⁶ "Xi Focus: Xi Stresses Promoting Healthy Development of Private Sector," Xinhua, Sep-

tember 16, 2020. ¹⁴⁷ Yaqiu Wang, "China's Big Tech Crackdown Is Not a Model for the U.S.," opinion, *MSNBC*, March 17, 2021.

March 17, 2021.
 ¹⁴⁸ Paul Mozur, Cecilia Kang, Adam Satariano, and David McCabe, "A Global Tipping Point for Reining In Tech Has Arrived," New York Times, April 30, 2021.
 ¹⁴⁹ Lingling Wei, "China's New Power Play: More Control of Tech Companies' Troves of Data," Wall Street Journal, June 12, 2021.
 ¹⁵⁰ Raymond Zhong, "China Fines Alibaba \$2.8 Billion in Landmark Antitrust Case," New York Times, April 9, 2021.
 ¹⁵¹ Paul Mozur, Cecilia Kang, Adam Satariano, and David McCabe, "A Global Tipping Point for Reining in Tech Has Arrived," New York Times, April 30, 2021.
 ¹⁵² Jing Yang, "Jack Ma, Alibaba's Billionaire Co-Founder, Resurfaces after Months of Lying Low," Wall Street Journal, January 20, 2021; Heather Zeiger, "Chinese Entrepreneur Jack Ma Missing after Criticizing the Party," Mind Matters, January 11, 2021.